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Advisory Notice
Notice is hereby given that the 124th Annual 
General Meeting of the Society will take place at 
the Durban & Coast SPCA, 2 Willowfield Crescent, 
Springfield Park, on Saturday, 10 July 2021 at 14h00.

1. Notice convening the Meeting.

2. Confi rmation of Minutes of the 123rd Annual General Meeting 

held on 11 July 2020.

3. Chairman to move the adoption of the Report and Balance Sheet.

4. Appointment of the Auditors for the year ending 2021.

5. Election of President.

6. Election of Offi cers.

7. Changes to the Constitution.

8. General.

By order of the Management Committee, Mr Oveshan Chetty, Chairman.

Minutes of the 123rd Annual General Meeting,

Balance Sheet and Accounts will be available at the meeting.

To safeguard the health of members and staff, strict Covid-19 
protocols will apply.
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Chairman’s Report
Doctor John Morton

I extend a warm welcome to all our members, donors and supporters. 
Our organisation has been put under immense pressure with 
the COVID-19 pandemic. I can confi dently say that our SPCA’s 
response to the challenge has determined a positive outcome for the 
organisation. I thank all of our staff  for their hard work, perseverance 
and commitment during what has been an extremely diffi  cult year. 
As I said in last year’s report – there is no absolute roadmap and book 
of wisdom on how to handle this kind of pandemic – but our SPCA 
team has done us proud! Thank you to Caroline and every one of her 
team members, for their incredible, unwavering passion which has 
made this possible during the most unpredictable year. I also have 
the privilege of thanking our members, supporters, donors, volunteers, 
Management Committee and Trustees for the generous contributions 
to our Society. 

Nor would we be able to pursue cruelty and prosecute those guilty, 
through the courts. Well done to the inspectors, vets, AWAs, kennel 
management and adoptions teams; to the admin and accounting 
team; to the marketing and fundraising team and to the managers 
who have steered this organisation calmly and skillfully through very 
stormy waters. 

I sincerely thank our Management Committee who volunteer their 
time and give so freely of their legal, fi nancial and other expertise. 

After almost 20 years on the Management Committee of the Durban & 

Coast SPCA I bid a bitter-sweet “goodbye” as I embark on a 
brand new adventure. My wife Mariel and I are emigrating to Australia 
in April to be closer to our new grandson. I am very pleased to advise 
that Oveshan Chetty (CA) has been elected as the new Chairman and 
I can assure you that with your ongoing support, he will, together with 
the Committee, ably lead our Society into the future. I wish everyone 
all of the very best and can tell you from the bottom of my heart that 
it has been a privilege to serve the Durban & Coast SPCA for all these 
years. It is an organisation that you can be proud to support! 

Please take care of yourselves and your families by wearing masks, 
sanitising, social distancing etc. 

And please continue to support our eff orts. With your help we can 
continue to protect and speak for the number of animals we do!

Without you all we would not 
reach the number of neglected 
and abused animals, that we do.

I bid a bitter-sweet

Goodbye
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General Manager’s Report
Caroline Smith

I have never been prouder of our team. This year they have proven 
a resilience which they never knew they had! 

We have stretched and grown as an organisation and as human beings. And we 
have learnt more than we ever thought possible. Lessons like...every problem 
has a limited lifespan; people who overcome obstacles never stop believing in 
themselves or their calling; every problem will change you in some way; no ideas 
for solutions (even if fl awed) should be discarded in times of crisis. 

We could not have done it without YOU - each one of you - our loyal donors, 
supporters and bequestors. Our appeals for fi nancial help during the pandemic 
have been unfailingly met with your incredible generosity, heartfelt messages of 
support, and genuine concern for animals. 

In March 2020 we adapted immediately to an environment which had been 
turned on its head. And thanks to you, never once has the dire external 
environment compromised our high standards of animal care - even during 
hard Lockdown Level 5. From the start our passionate team members worked 
overtime and weekends without compensation - enabling us to meet the crisis 
head-on and rescuing, housing, treating, rehabilitating and re-homing a truly 
incredible number of animals. Our inspectors, kennel management, vets and 
support staff  seamlessly adjusted to ensure that every animal was treated; 
every report of cruelty investigated; every stray collected and every animal at 
our facility healthy, comfortable and happy. The “behind-the scenes” teams of 
administration and fi nance also had to shift their modus operandi to ensure that 
our Society’s foundation was always solid for the frontline workers. 

Finances were of grave concern. Alarmingly, all events were cancelled; and 
charity shops closed. Our Marketing Department whipped into action with a 
strong focus on Social Media, online revenue streams, mail appeals and virtual 
events. This approach showed phenomenal results; it has proven that the many 
prior years spent investing in, building and honing these specifi c fundraising 
strategies into robust programmes, has defi nitely paid off  and created a 
sustainability for us – which ad hoc events never could. 

All of these are relationship-driven programmes, and we are so grateful to have 
friends like you who care so much, and who give so generously. 

I hope that you enjoy reading through each of the managers’ departmental 
reports contained herein. Every one of these managers has excelled during 
the past year and brought out the very best in their teams. Their multifaceted 
approach to adaptation during crisis truly is the mark of an extraordinary 
organisation. I would like to personally acknowledge my PA Trish van Gogh 

But the most important lesson 
we learned, was that we can 
never do it alone. 
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- socrates

the secret of change
is to focus all of

fighting the old,

the new.
6

whose strength underpins the entire organisation, 
but especially for the fortitude which she has 
provided me with personally during the challenging 
time that was 2020. 

We know things are not going to miraculously 
return to normal this year. But we are ready for the 
challenge. Luckily, our animals are none the wiser 
and still wag their tails or happily purr when they see 
us. As long as we can continue to provide for them, 
with your help, we can ask for nothing more. 

Thank you from the bottom of my heart.

your energy, not on

but on building
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 2019/2020 2020/2021

Investigations 13 155 10 833

Follow Up Investigations 4 935 4 195

Prosecutions 9 5

Successful Convictions 8 1

Warnings Issued 1 295 1 136

Proactive Inspections 1 160 1 061

Collections 5 633 5 255

Rescues 319 303

Pre-Home checks 754 570

Post-Home checks 277 164

Abandoned Animal Investigations 357 229

Inspectorate Statistics
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There is nothing permanent

except change.
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Inspectorate Report
Senior Inspector Candice Sadayan, Inspectorate Manager

We faced many challenges but were impressed with our teams fl exibility and 
eagerness to embrace change. Though we said farewell to two of our Inspectors 
over the course of the year, we were thrilled to welcome energetic new Inspector 
Thabang Mabasa in February 2021. 

The last year has pushed us to be innovative and to explore new and 
better ways of reaching and assisting animals. Thanks to the drive and 
commitment of our team, over 5000 animals were brought in by our Inspectors 
this year. 

Faced with a smaller staff , personal losses and the dangers of COVID- 19, 
our Inspectors’ dedication to animals in need has never wavered. Almost 
10 833 investigations and more than 300 rescue operations were conducted, 
1 136 warnings were issued and 5 new dockets have been registered. 
We continue to tenaciously pursue these cases through the Courts undeterred 
by the many frustrations and obstacles we face. 

Our Inspectors selfl essly volunteered to work after-hours and on weekends to 
help us minimise costs while we tried to navigate the fi nancial implications of 
the pandemic. We must also say a huge thank you to our collections offi  cers 
Professor and Thabiso, Field Offi  cer Nathi Ngisu and Controllers Tracy Dlamini 
and Krystal Pretorius. 

Our Operations Manager Jay Ally is always working behind the scenes to secure 
everything we require to help animals in distress. Thank you, Jay for ensuring 
that we always have the resources, equipment, technology and tools to perform 
eff ectively and effi  ciently at all times.

Our General Manager, Caroline Smith, and the entire management team have 
provided us with constant support, encouragement and assistance. Thanks 
to the corroboration of the entire SPCA team, we were just as well able and 
equipped this year, as any other, to fulfi l our mission of preventing cruelty and 
alleviating suff ering wherever we may fi nd it.

Last, but not certainly not least we must thank our donors and sponsors. As we 
strive daily to make a positive diff erence for all animals, know that without you 
we would not be able to carry out this essential and life-saving work.

Adaptation was our key word this year! 
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Kennel Report
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Juliet Nadarajan, Kennel Manager

The uncertainties surrounding the COVID-19 Pandemic created a year 
of adaptation and learning for the Kennels Department.

With our country entering level 5 lock-down, we knew without a doubt that we 
had a critical role to play. All fear and uncertainties had to be put aside.

Our Management acted proactively and made quick decisions whilst ensuring 

that all lock-down protocols were adhered to. Our priority remained the well-
being of all animals. 

The following “live-in” team was installed to live onsite at our SPCA during level 
5 lockdown:

• 7 staff  members to clean, feed and water animals twice a day whilst 
maintaining the highest standard of hygiene protocols throughout the SPCA.

• 1 Animal Welfare Assistant (AWA) to make sure that animals on our premises 
were all healthy, comfortable and happy.

• 1 Inspector on call if any sick or injured animals had to be rescued, collected 
or humanely euthanased.

• Vets and kennel staff  rotated on a weekly basis to ensure seamless provision 
of services including lost pets.

• Adoptions were put on hold until lockdown level 3 which resumed on the 
20th May under strict Covid screening and a new appointment system.

• Our boarding facilities were closed during the entire lockdown period.

All staff  have excelled despite the tumultuous months, and have gone above and 
beyond their normal scope of duties. 

Our supporters have been steadfast with their donations even during the height 
of the pandemic which has assisted us greatly with the untampered intake of 
animals. We were overwhelmed by the public’s response to our appeal for pet 
food during Level 5, and for this support we are eternally grateful.

We couldn’t have maintained a positive attitude without the support
of our Management Committee members and General Manager, Caroline Smith.

We couldn’t have come this 
far without great team spirit.

Logie Lalla and Nicole Gounden
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 DOGS CATS TOTAL

Strays 3 136 6 291 9 427 

Surrendered 2 940 1 025  3 965

Safe-keeping 2 0 2 

TOTAL ADMITS 6 078 7 316 13 394

Owner Claimed 186 23 209 

Adoptions 433 119 552

Boarding 129 0 129

KENNEL Statistics
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We achieved an 
overall net income of

R5 million
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Marketing Report
Tanya Fleischer, Marketing Manager

It was a very diff erent year in the Marketing department. Instead of 
events and live interaction with our supporters we had to learn to adapt 
to a world of working from home and reaching our targets via digital 
platforms. The COVID-19 pandemic has taught us to improvise, remain 
energised and focussed on those aspects which we can control. Our 
SPCA is at the forefront of fundraising and our multiple skills in multiple 
baskets allowed us to successfully navigate these new waters.

Lockdown level 5 meant continuing to be there for the animals but this also 
meant the closure of our charity shops, the cancellation or postponement 
of events and our adoptions being halted. What did this mean for our 
SPCA? This meant a potential loss of more than R2 million and dogs and 
cats waiting even longer before being given the chance to fi nd a new 
home. What scared me the most is that these essential aspects of our 
daily running were only allowed again from 1 June when we fi nally moved 
to level 3. The number of animals coming in during level 4 & 5 kept rising, 
which meant caring and feeding more animals for a much longer period, at 
higher costs with severely restricted income.

It’s Marketing’s responsibility to bring in the donations to ensure the 
animals are cared for and that Inspectors have petrol in their vehicles, 
to keep them on the roads to rescue and collect animals in need. We 
sprung into action and focussed on our online and direct mail income 
and achieved a gross income of just under R3 million from these two 
sources. Our Facebook and Instagram followers have grown by 20% 
over the past year and our Google platform is holding steady with 
a continued 4.4/5 star rating. We were extremely humbled by the 
generosity of the community in supporting us with food donations 
when our stocks were running at an all-time low.

Networking moved to online Zoom meetings and as the KZN Women in 

Business Charity for 2020 we received a donation of R35 000. Our annual 
trail run and annual involvement in the FNB City Surf run became a virtual 
runs, raising R26 000. 

What began as a pop-up shop, has now become a permanent fi xture 
at the Sunningdale Centre. This shop was opened to compensate 
for the fact that we could no longer hold our popular monthly Market 
Days. We are very happy that this additional shop has raised R728 000
for the year. Despite a loss of 2 months income our Springfi eld Shop 
raised R1.5 million and our Ballito Charity Shop, The Dog Box, raised 
R1.2 million, from the sale of donated goods. Our book sales were on 
hold until August but we still gained R264 000 income for the year.

In the end we are so grateful to have such amazing supporters, 
volunteers, Management Committee, managers, staff  and champions 
of our SPCA who stood by us and helped our Marketing team to 
achieve an overall net income of R5 million for this unprecedented 
year. For this we, and our animals, say a very big THANK YOU!

Our biggest achievement was 
opening an additional charity shop. 
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Mary Koen & Chantall Rode
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Hospital and Clinic Report
Dr Gilson Muchopa, Controlling Veterinarian 

Jerry arrived at our clinic emaciated to a point of collapse, with his spine 
and pelvic bones sticking out. He was chewing his tail, which was bleeding 
and painful with the tip missing. Yet his exhausted eyes were still bright with 
hope. After weeks of veterinary attention, lots of food, and even more love he 
blossomed into the beautiful dog he was always meant to be. Jerry was quickly 
adopted to a loving family where that same tail wags frantically, and he now rules 
the roost!

This illustrates just one case.

Apart from Jerry, last year we treated and cared for 42 377 animals in our clinic. 
Our veterinary team consisting of 2 veterinarians and 7 animal welfare assistants 
plays an essential role in ensuring the well-being of animals. The team’s main 
objective is to provide primary veterinary health care. Whether it is a consultation, 
annual vaccination, deworming, sterilisation or lifesaving small animal surgery, 
our clinic team shows compassion and kindness to every animal.

Sterilisation is a very important part of what we do as this reduces the burden 
on the animal welfare sector by humanely controlling pet populations. It also 

eliminates a number of animal health problems that would require expensive 
treatments, as well as fi ghts which result in so many animals dying or requiring 
costly veterinary care. With this in mind, we remain strong advocates for 
sterilisation and sterilised 1 795 animals and terminated 342 pregnancies during 
the past fi nancial year. Our satellite branch in Phoenix attended to 
7 405 animals in the 2020/21 fi nancial year. 

Making sure their pets are healthy means the world to them and the primary 
veterinary care we provide - including parasite controls and vaccinations - helps 
to keep their families healthy too.

Without any doubt the COVID-19 crisis is the biggest global disaster that we 
have all faced in this lifetime. It is during stressful times like these that the quality, 
strength, dedication and belief of people is clearly defi ned. It is by this measure 
that we need to look back at the past extremely diffi  cult months and there is no 
question that the Durban & Coast SPCA family, consisting of staff , volunteers, 
management, donors, sponsors and the general public have excelled in rising to 
the challenge of coping with so many abandoned pets and animals. 

And now having survived a period that has sadly seen many struggling 
organisations and companies having to close their doors, our team looks to 
the future with the hope that the sterling work of the team and their drive and 
passion will remain as robust as ever.

I wish you all strength and courage in the months ahead. I salute you all.
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Many of our clients may be poor but 
they are made rich by the reciprocated, 
unconditional love of their pets. 
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 DOGS CATS RAbies

DURBAN 7 112 1 243 6 688

PHOENIX satellite 4 905 295 3 910

Vaccinations
 DOGS CATS

DURBAN 25 925 16 452

PHOENIX satellite 5 930 1 475

Animals 
attended to

we treated
and cared for 

animals In OUR CLINICs.
49 782

SPCA Annual Statistics Report 
from 1st April 2020 – 31st March 2021
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31 March 2021 saw the closing of an unprecedented fi nancial year; the COVID-19 
pandemic and resultant socio-economic environment demanded a fi nancial 
strategy unlike any other in our organisation’s history – to keep our doors open 
and maintain our staff  compliment in order to unfailingly assist animals when 
fundraising and other revenue generating activities were prohibited or restricted. 

SPCA inspectorate activities and pound services were deemed as essential by 
the South African Government and thus, permits were provided for support staff  
to operate during lockdown. The fi nance and administration staff  faced the hurdle 
of relocating activities to home-based offi  ces without reducing the effi  ciency and 
eff ectiveness of the department. Travelling to the organisation’s premises was limited 

as far as possible for the majority of the 2020 annual year. This was a challenging 
endeavour, one that forced the team to think ‘outside the box’, communicate and 
collaborate in new ways in order to support our colleagues on the frontline. We are 
proud to state that these conditions have strengthened team morale and unity. 

When reviewing the fi nancial results for F2021, this unity and strength was 
evident throughout the organisation. All teams pulled together and persevered 
to ensure fi nancial viability so that our core focus of improving animal welfare 
and preventing cruelty to all animals would be fi nanced. Cost saving strategies, 
without compromising the core purpose of the organisation, were brainstormed 
and successfully implemented. 

Finance Report
Sarah Chapman, Finance and Administration Manager
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One such department that took this strategy to heart and produced outstanding 
fi nancial results was that of the Clinic & Hospital Department. Despite only operating 
for eleven (11) months of the fi nancial year, the department, including the Phoenix 
Satellite Clinic, increased income by 9.0%, compared to the previous fi nancial year. It 
was accomplished by reviewing and streamlining our protocols to facilitate more 
vaccination and sterilisation appointments on a daily basis. In this manner, the ever-
increasing number of community members whose household income was impacted 
by the COVID-19 pandemic had better access to healthcare for their beloved pets. 

Looking forward, the South African economy is expected to take around four 
(4) years to fully recover from the negative impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. 
There are more “waves” still predicted, which are to again aff ect operations. An 
unpredictable economic climate is expected for the foreseeable future and the 
organisation is required to fully adapt to the environment in order to survive. The 
central mindset that management has implemented with our team members is 
the need to continually be ‘fl uid’. That is, the organisation is to accept that the 
manner we operate is subject to change at a moment’s notice. 

So, as we close on another fi nancial year, we refl ect on the growth and 
experience that this one imparted to us. As with every year at the Durban 
& Coast SPCA, it has provided lessons on life and leadership, but no other 
has taught us quite like 2020/2021. Thank you to my fellow managers 
for the support during this COVID-19 pandemic and our ever-committed 
General Manager and mentor, Caroline Smith, and those at the core of the 
administration of the organisation, Veno Thekalal and Kuvanya Naidoo. 

Trusts 
and Bequests

Bequests Received

We acknowledge the following bequests
received during the year under review.

 J Law

EM Carlisle 

MF Levi 

J Mattinson 

GZ Stepar 

GF Stott 

EW Higgs 

NW Hough 

WK James 

PJ Davidtz 

FG Ferns 

Trust Allocations

We thank each of the following 
Trusts for their generous contributions.

Lantrust Charitable Trust 

D J Davies Trust 

Clem & Nancy Ramsden Educational and Charitable Trust 

Harry Brunskill Educational and Charitable Trust 

The VP Hayward Trust 

The Andrew & Pamela Somerville Trust 

EA Minchen Trust 

The Victor Daitz Foundation 

The P C Lilburn Trust 

E A Minchen Trust 

Timothy Hancock Charitable Trust 

The Cecil Renaud Charity Trust 

B Smith Trust 
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be like a flower,

but use it to grow.
Survive the rain,
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